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LONGWOOD UNIVERSITY 
BOARD OF VISITORS 

September 9, 2016 
Minutes 

 
 
 
 

Call to Order 

The Longwood University Board of Visitors met on Friday, September 9, 2016 in the Stallard 
Boardroom. The meeting was called to order at 9:02 a.m. by Rector Robert Wertz. 
 
Members present: 
 
Mr. Stephen Mobley 
Mr. David Hallock 
Mrs. Marianne M. Radcliff 
Mrs. Eileen Anderson 
Mrs. Colleen McCrink Margiloff 
The Hon. Robert S. Wertz, Jr. 
Mr. Michael Evans 
Ms. Pia Trigiani 
Ms. Katherine Elam Busser 
Mr. Eric Hansen 
Mr. Steven Gould 
Dr. Nettie Simon-Owens 
Ms. Katharine McKeown Bond 
 
Also present: 
 
President W. Taylor Reveley IV 
Dr. Joan Neff, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs 
Mr. Kenneth Copeland, Vice President for Administration and Finance 
Ms. Victoria Kindon, Vice President for Strategic Operations 
Dr. Tim Pierson, Vice President for Student Affairs 
Ms. Courtney Hodges, Vice President for Institutional Advancement 
Mr. Troy Austin, Director of Athletics 
Mr. Justin Pope, Chief of Staff 
Mrs. Kay Stokes, Executive Assistant 
Dr. Lissa Power-deFur, Faculty Representative 
Mr. Dillon Yonker, Student Representative 
Ms. Bettie Bass, Staff Advisory Committee Representative 
Dr. Kendall Lee, President, Alumni Association  
Mr. Cameron O’Brion, Office of the Attorney General 
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Rector’s Welcome and Approval of Minutes and Consent Agenda: 

The rector welcomed and introduced new board members. He encouraged Board members to 
visit Longwood operations in South Boston. He expressed his desire to move to electronic Board 
materials and to complete renewal of a contract for President Reveley by December. He also 
thanked Mr. O’Brion and Ms. Trigiani for their work revising by-laws and Mr. Evans for 
agreeing to serve as Board representative to the Longwood Real Estate Foundation. 

The rector asked for a motion to approve the minutes from the previous meeting and the consent 
agenda. Ms. Busser so moved, Mr. Hansen seconded and the motion was approved unanimously. 

President’s Report and Discussion: 
 
President Reveley thanked the Board and expressed his gratitude for a successful Convocation 
and appearance by Jim Lehrer. He gave an overview of progress on debate preparations, 
emphasizing that the hard work involved naturally amplifies the work already underway with the 
university, particularly in terms of sharing the Longwood name, revising the general education 
curriculum, and engaging alumni. He said it will be a catalytic moment for the university and 
community, with legacies including a once-in-a-lifetime opportunity for students. Longwood as 
an institution, he said, is beginning to appreciate its full potential. 

Reports of the Vice Presidents: 

Dr. Pierson gave a report and update on the August 15th lightning strike and response to ensure 
students were safe and to re-open the affected residences as quickly as possible. He noted 33 
resident students of the building were already on campus and recounted the heroic actions of Sgt. 
Walter Whitt and Officer Billy Shular who received a standing ovation from the Board and all 
others present. 

Dr. Neff introduced Roger Byrne, new Dean of the Cook-Cole College of Arts and Sciences, and 
Brent Roberts, newly arrived Dean of Greenwood Library. She provided an update on personnel 
matters, including a new budget director for Academic Affairs, and she praised the response 
from faculty to the debate. She also noted 100 percent of Longwood nursing students passed the 
most recent NCLEX exam. She provided an update on the progress of the new early childhood 
development academic program, and efforts already underway to provide upskilling support to 
local childcare providers. She also provided an overview of the new Associated Press exhibition 
at the LCVA and the search for a new director of the Moton Museum. 

She provided a reminder of the timeline of the general education curriculum implementation, 
with pilot courses expected in the fall of 2017. She also provided an update on New College 
Institute, expressing her excitement to see growth there, and said Longwood is exploring options 
for new programs there. 

There was discussion regarding the timeline of the dean’s search for the College of Business and 
Economics and Hull Springs Farm. Mr. Copeland reported that a public wastewater line is now 
being installed, which is an essential threshold for moving forward with any development of new 
facilities on the property. 
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College of Business and Economics Dean Paul Barrett arrived at the meeting and was asked for 
an update on the MBA program. He reported it is in its fifth year of enrollment growth, the only 
business school in the Commonwealth with that distinction. 

Ms. Hodges noted that invitations to Longwood’s debate-related VIP events were mailed to 
Longwood alumni and friends. Development focused on Annual Giving and Alumni 
Participation in FY16. Annual Giving raised over $1.2 million, the most since 2008. Total donors 
to Longwood increased nearly 25 percent. There was discussion regarding targets for alumni 
participation. The focus in FY17 will be on planned giving and branding Longwood’s giving 
societies. Mr. Evans asked about size of Longwood’s endowment, which led to discussion about 
Longwood’s endowment and how other universities handle their investments.   

Ms. Hodges welcomed Jen Cox, Longwood’s new Director of Local and Community Relations, 
and Judith Campbell, new Director of Conferences and Event Services.  

Mr. Austin recognized Hampden-Sydney College for allowing Longwood athletic teams to use 
some of Hampden-Sydney’s facilities as Longwood prepares for the debate. He then gave a short 
update on some former Longwood athletes’ professional careers and accolades. On December 
3rd, Longwood will officially dedicate the basketball court inside Willett Hall as “Jerome Kersey 
Court.” Mr. Austin said Longwood will be looking to start a scholarship in Mr. Kersey’s name. 
The 2016 Athletics Benefit will be held on October 15th.  Mr. Austin and President Reveley said 
that men’s basketball coach Jayson Gee and Farmville Mayor David Whitus will hold a 
Brunswick Stew Community Event on October 17th at Mayor Whitus’ home. A future edition of 
Longwood Magazine will feature student athletes and how they have grown in their careers and 
as citizens after graduation. President Reveley noted the academic success of Longwood student 
athletes and said that there is interest in encouraging some student-athletes to apply for a Rhodes 
scholarship.  

Mr. Copeland updated the Board on the status of some of Longwood’s capital projects, including 
the Willett Hall façade work, the High Street gateway, the University Center, the New 
Admissions Office and the New Academic Building. Longwood’s annual audit is now complete, 
and the Commonwealth Department of Accounts’ new statewide system – Cardinal – has been 
introduced.  

Dr. Pierson reported on some campus disciplinary statistics, noting that just 6 percent of the 
student population was charged with violations during the 2015-16 academic year. Dr. Pierson 
announced that Lindsay Moran has been hired as Longwood’s new Title IX Coordinator. She 
will start on September 30th.   

Ms. Kindon gave an update on the launch of the new Longwood University website. She said it 
was important to make the website user-friendly – particularly for prospective students – many 
of whom now apply to college on tablets. The Marketing and Communications team worked 
closely with the chairs of the departments when developing the website.  

Ms. Kindon told the Board that for the first time, Longwood’s four-year graduation rate has 
ticked up past 50 percent, to 52 percent. Fewer than 10 percent of public colleges have a four-
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year rate above 50% for full-time first-time students, and Longwood should be very proud of its 
progress.  

Mr. Mobley asked about Longwood’s enrollment numbers for the Fall. Ms. Kindon said that 
freshman headcount is down about 100 students, though transfers are up. She said most 
institutions are experienced a dip this admissions cycle, and many colleges went to their waitlists 
this year. President Reveley said that he does not believe it is appropriate to accept students who 
are unlikely to succeed, so Longwood did not accept more students merely to fill out the 
freshman class. Admissions staff is trying to gain a better understanding of what factors 
particularly influenced students’ decision. Mr. Mobley asked for an update on enrollment in 
December.   

Report of Representatives to the Board: 
 
On behalf of the Foundation, Ken Copeland noted the Hotel Weyanoke project is off to a good 
start, with an investment from the Foundation of about $1 million.  

Dr. Kendall Lee on behalf of the Alumni Association discussed efforts to make the Association 
more inclusive. The 2017 Alumni Awards Ceremony will be held on Friday, March 24th. Ms. 
Tammy Bird Jones will be the next Alumni Board President beginning in July 2017. There was 
discussion regarding ways to encourage alumni to purchase class rings and other class 
mementoes.  

Dillon Yonker, representing the SGA, said students are pleased with the new Longwood website 
are excited about the Vice Presidential Debate. Debate Spirit Week will be held September 19th-
23rd.  

On behalf of the faculty, Dr. Lissa Power deFur provided an update on the faculty teaching and 
summer travel.  

Ms. Bettie Bass on behalf of the Staff Advisory Committee report a reception for New Staff was 
held on August 9th.  

Following the report from Board Representatives, the Board returned to a brief discussion of the 
core curriculum revisions.  

After breaking for lunch, the Board regrouped on Friday afternoon. 

Mrs. Margiloff asked for a motion to go into closed session under Virginia Code 2.2.37-11 A7 to 
consult with legal counsel concerning possible litigation. Mrs. Radcliff so moved and Mr. 
Hansen seconded. 

Mrs. Margiloff requested a motion move to exit closed session. Mr. Hansen so moved and Mr. 
Mobley seconded. The motion was unanimously approved by roll call vote certifying compliance 
with the Virginia Freedom of Information Act. 

President Reveley led a general discussion of debate preparations and plans for Board of Visitors 
members around the debate. There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 5:45 p.m.  
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Saturday, September 10, 2016 

The Longwood University Board of Visitors reconvened on Saturday, September 10, 2016 in the 
Stallard Board Room.  
 
Members present: 
 
The Hon. Robert S. Wertz, Jr. 
Mr. Stephen Mobley 
Mrs. Marianne M. Radcliff 
Mrs. Eileen Anderson 
Ms. Pia Trigiani 
Mr. Michael Evans 
Ms. Katherine Elam Busser 
Mr. Eric Hansen 
Mr. Steven Gould 
Ms. Nettie Simon-Owens 
Ms. Katharine McKeown Bond 
 
Also present: 
 
President W. Taylor Reveley IV 
Dr. Joan Neff, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs 
Mr. Kenneth Copeland, Vice President for Administration and Finance 
Ms. Victoria Kindon, Vice President for Strategic Operations 
Dr. Tim Pierson, Vice President for Student Affairs 
Mr. Justin Pope, Chief of Staff 
Mrs. Kay Stokes, Executive Assistant 
Ms. Sheri McGuire, Executive Director, Community and Economic Development  
Ms. Jen Cox, Director of Local and Community Relations 
Dr. Lissa Power-deFur, Faculty Representative 
Mr. Cameron O’Brion, Office of the Attorney General 
Ms. Megan Clark, Prince Edward County Commonwealth’s Attorney 
Mr. Wade Bartlett, County Administrator, Prince Edward County 
Mr. David Whitus, Mayor, Town of Farmville 
Mr. Gerry Spates, Town Manager, Town of Farmville 
 

The rector welcomed everyone and after introductions, President Reveley gave an overview of 
the current state of the relationship between Longwood and the local community. 

Mayor David Whitus thanked Longwood for assistance with the new website visitfarmville.com 
and expressed hope it would be the start of more collaboration. Mayor Whitus and Ms. Sheri 
McGuire provided some history of recent cooperative efforts, including a report on a joint trip to 
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Louisiana in March to explore models for economic development that build on synergies 
between higher education and local governments. 

There was discussion of the new school superintendent and her excellent start, as well as 
lingering concerns about trust among some in the community, and recent efforts to build bridges 
between the university and the community. 

There was discussion of future development, the importance of vibrancy, and sensitivity to issues 
of trust and potentially lost real estate tax revenue. Mr. Spates said any potential real estate 
impact is more than offset by sales tax receipts from having a vibrant town.  

Mr. Spates read a list of substantial projects currently underway in town, including work on the 
intersection of south main and Millwood Road, development of a new baseball stadium and 
development around that area, including new restaurants and housing. He also described work on 
bike and pedestrian trails that will connect High Street, Wilck’s Lake Park and the High Bridge 
Trail. Nearly 200 hotel rooms are coming, including the New Holiday Inn Express and Hilton 
Tru hotels, and renovations are underway on the Hotel Weyanoke. Meanwhile, 100 units of a 
new apartment complex are going up. A new winery and brewery, are among other projects. 

Mr. Evans asked about the biggest challenges Farmville faces and how Longwood can help. Mr. 
Spates said a big recent challenge has been infrastructure – many towns don’t have the 
infrastructure to handle growth. Mayor Whitus also noted reorganization of council committees, 
and the importance of Parks and Recreation Master Plan, which will be important to creating a 
strong community for families. 

Ms. McGuire provided an overview of SBDC. There was Discussion of tax credits and public 
policy, and opportunities for economic development. Dr. Power de Fur commented on the 
importance to the community of there being a range of activities available for children.  

The Board discussed a number of topics, including the importance of developing recreation 
activities, the value of the visitfarmville.com website, and the impact of broadband access on 
county economic development. 

Mr. Bartlett discussed the importance of a high-quality workforce for prospective employers, and 
said there should be opportunities to persuade more Longwood graduates to stay in the area after 
graduation. There was discussion of the business environment, with universal agreement that 
cutting through red tape to help businesses get established is one of the community’s great 
comparative advantages over larger ones. 

Ms. Busser expressed her tremendous gratitude to the town, county and other localities for 
keeping students safe during the fire last month. 

Dr. Pierson emphasized that the experience of students living in the community has improved 
steadily over the years, which pays dividends in persuading graduates to stay in the area. Ms. 
Bond asked for an overview that summarizes the full picture of connections between Longwood 
and the community. 
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President Reveley expressed his gratitude and pleasure at seeing the group together. Rector 
Wertz offered his thanks as well. There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 
approximately 11 a.m. 
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Summary of Consent Agenda and Other Board Actions  
September 8-10, 2016 

 
The following items were approved by the Board unanimously on Friday, September 9, 
2016: 
 

• B.S. in Exercise Science degree program, sponsored by the Department of Health, 
Athletic Training, Recreation and Kinesiology in the College of Education and Human 
Services.  

 
• B.S. in Health and Physical Education Degree Program, sponsored by the Department of 

Health, Athletic Training, Recreation and Kinesiology in the College of Education and 
Human Services.   
 

• Establishment of course fees for ISCS 375 (Web Design and Development) and ISCS 
376 (Cyber Security 1).  
 

• Revisions to Policy 5215, the University Non-Discrimination Policy, to update that Lisa 
Mooney is University’s Equal Opportunity officer.  
 

• Revisions to Policy 5231 or the University Sexual Misconduct Policy in order to update 
staff member and contact information regarding the Deputy Title IX Coordinator and 
available resources. 

 


























































